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Calendar 

 

Saturday, March 16 

Consensus Meeting 

  for Initiative Study  

9 a.m., League Office 

 

Tuesday,  March 26 

Regular Board Meeting 

5 p.m., League Office 

 

Saturday, April 13 

Annual Meeting & Luncheon 

Stone Soup 

See reservation form page 
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May 17ð19 

LWVC Convention 

San Diego 
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      O 
ur  annual Program Planning meeting on February 9 demonstrated that 

the League is a true grassroots organization in which members have 

input in the local  program annually and in alternating years  for state  

and national programs.  After a spirited discussion  members voted with the fol-

lowing results: 

 Local 

¶ Social Policy - Convene a group composed of LWV and other 

interested groups and individuals to determine interest in planning 

a mental health forum 

¶ Social Policy - Research gun violence statistics in Fresno County 

and use the report for public awareness and possible action 

¶ Natural Resources ï Closely monitor the Fresno County General 

Plan revision 

¶ Government - Study barriers to unification of city/countyservices 

with a possible fall Lunch and Learn activity on the topic  

State 

¶ Government - Urge the State LWV to advocate for transparency 

regarding campaign finance activities 

¶ Natural Resources ï Urge the State LWV to strongly defend the 

California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA), particularly in the 

area of public input 

¶ Natural Resources ï Urge the State LWV to closely monitor the 

fracking activity used in recovery of oil and natural gas 

                                                                                (continued on page 7) 

Program Planning sets annual LWVF goals,  

recommends  state priorities for two years  

by Nyla Zender 



Member News 
 

 

 

 

Please make notes in your roster 

accordingly.  

 

New /Returning Members  

 

Jean Linder  

1221 East Spruce  

Fresno, CA  93710  

 

Michelle Luvalle  

46096 Bobcat Lane  

Squaw Valley, CA  93675  

 
Cecelia Palomino  

5386 North Valentine  

Apt. 204  

Fresno, CA  93711  

cpalomino@ucmerced.com  

 

 
We gratefully accept celebra-

tory and memorial gifts.  Your 
check may  be made out to 

LWVF Ed Fund, and it will be tax 

deductible.  

 

All dues and donations should be 

sent to  

Terri Figgs  

Treasurer, LWVF  

1345 Bulldog Lane  

Fresno, 93710  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Presidentôs Message 

 

 

 

 

 

The VOTER is a monthly publication of the League of Women Voters of Fresno  

Mailing Address:  1345 Bulldog Lane, Fresno, CA  93705  

Volume 72, No. 3          Editor:  Francine Farber  

THE VOTER  

2 

 

 

 

Wyoming women al-

lowed to serve on juries.  

Right later taken away 

until 1950õs. 

 

 
 
 
 
 

    
 

The LWVF Officers and Board of Directors ac-

cept with regret the resignation of Transporta-

tion Director Dennis Manning.  We wish him a 

speedy return to good health.  

 

T 
he theme for Womenôs History Month this March highlights 

women in Science, Technology, Engineering and Mathematics., 

known as STEM. 

       When I was a college student more than 50 years ago, I only knew 

one female who dared to be an engineering major at CCNY.  These 

days, the statistics have improved but there is still a long way to go to 

have strong female representation in the STEM subjects. 

       In 1973 only seven percent of full-time U.S. college science and 

engineering faculty were women. By 2006 the figure had climbed to 30 

percent, according to the National Science Foundation. In medicine, 

once a largely male field, now nearly a third of all physicians are fe-

male. 

       In engineering, while the number of female faculty has risen signifi-

cantly, only seven percent of all civil engineers, nine percent of electri-

cal engineers and 10 percent of aerospace engineers are female, accord-

ing to figures compiled by the AFL-CIO.  

       Better STEM education for males and females is important to our 

nation. And since women now make up the majority of workers in pro-

fessional occupations, it is imperative that we maximize, in particular, 

the potential of that workforce.  (fact credit to the Huffington Post) 

                                                                Francine 

March is Womenõs History 

Month:  March 7, 1870  

 

 

http://www.nsf.gov/statistics/infbrief/nsf08308/
http://www.pay-equity.org/PDFs/ProfWomen.pdf
http://www.pay-equity.org/PDFs/ProfWomen.pdf
http://www.pay-equity.org/PDFs/ProfWomen.pdf


 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

LWVF takes the Initiative  

by Murray Farber  

 

 
 

 

When LWVF members convene on March 16 to seek a 

consensus on the future of the Initiative & Referendum 
process in California, they will have heard from six 

speakers at two workshops. Their task in making a choice 

just became harder after two expert presenters took 
strongly contrasting views. However, they did agree 

when they both criticized the state legislature for failing 

to serve the public. 
 

The latest panel brought together Bill 

McEwen, editor of The Beeôs edito-

rial page; Pete Weber, retired corpo-
rate executive now prominent in com-

munity and economic development 

organizations; and Trudy Schafer, 
senior director for programming for 

the California League. 

 

At a LWVF lunch meeting that attracted about 60 

members and guests, McEwen said that contrary to 

the proposal to reform the stateôs initiative process, no 

change is needed because ñCalifornia voters show they 
understandò the process.  Referring to the initiative on 

term limits, he pointed out that it was originally rejected 

when it appeared to favor a few politicians. When it was 
later revised, the voters approved it since it now ñmade 

sense to allow leadership to emerge.ò 

 

He said the stateôs historic initiative and referendum 
process, which dates to 1911, was necessary because leg-

islature refuses to deal with problems.  ñIt answers to lob-

byists who are risk-averse,ò 
 

He cited Proposition 13 which restricted tax increases on 

real property. ñYou can disagree with it. People couldnôt 
afford to stay in their houses and the legislature did noth-

ing. It opened the door to (Howard) Jarvisò who cam-

paigned for an amendment that hasnôt changed since it 

was passed in 1978.ò 
 

McEwen urged voters to be wary of attempts by the legis-

lature to reform the initiatives procedures as an effort to 
solidify the power of the party in office. He feared that 

under the guise of reform, the legislature would outlaw 

the gathering of signatures on petitions by paid workers, 
ñthen only the unions would get signatures; Iôm against 

one group having command.ò 

 

In contrast, Weber maintains that initiatives should 
not substitute for a ñwell-functioning democracy.ò He 

described the cumbersome process of getting an initiative 

on the ballot citing costs that ran up to $3 million, and the 
acrimony and personal attacks that were part of the proc-

ess when he co-chaired Prop 31. He 
said the attorney generalôs office re-

worded the item on the ballot ñto make 

it unintelligible.ò 

 
ñThe initiative process should be re-

tained but reformed,ò he said. He sug-

gested that initiatives should be vetted 
by a third party as in Oregon where a 

citizens commission clarifies  language and checks for 

unintended consequences. Weber opposed allowing elected offi-
cers to review initiatives before they go to the voters.  

 

He also favored requiring fewer signatures, adding a 

ñsunsetò provision so that after five or seven or ten years, 
an initiative would have to be reauthorized or amended 

for better implementation.  

 

ñI strongly believe in direct democracy but we canôt 

be beholden to special interests.ò He noted that in 

January, the speaker of the California House ap-

pointed 10 committee chairs ï the top 10 fund-raisers for the 

Democratic Party.  However, he doubted that any changes 

to improve the initiative process could come from the 

legislature. ñWe donôt have  credible implementers in the 
legislature.ò 

 

In her presentation, Trudy 
Schafer said that  that the 

League studied the initiative 

process in 1983 and the follow-

ing year proposed reforms in-
cluding a review of  initiatives 

by the secretary of state. 

ñHowever, the legislature was 
loath  to make changes.ò 

 

She also explained the Leagueôs procedure  compiling 
results from individual chapters and the votes taken at 

biennial convention to choose issues to pursue. The 

League has supported initiatives focusing on redistricting, 

campaign reform and term limits. She commented, ñIt may take 
an initiative to reform the initiative process.ò 
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MEMBERS ONLY  

CONSENSUS MEETING  

SATURDAY, MARCH 16  

9 A.M. ñ STONE SOUP  

Breakfast will be served  
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 Education 
 

     by Kay Bertken 

  

 

  

 

 

The FUSD has approved boundary changes that will affect 

35 schools. A few of the proposed changes resulted from 

the need to balance enrollments and reduce overcrowding 

in some schools.  Most of the changes, however, were 

feeder progression changes that will eventually result in 

each high school being paired with two middle schools and 

the elementary schools that promote into them.  Currently 

high schools have students that come from as many as five 

different middle schools.  The new plans provide for 

neighborhood cohorts of students to stay together and for 

school personnel from elementary through high school to plan 

and develop programs together. 

 

Other business included consideration of the master plan  

for Bullard High facilities.  The other comprehensive hig 

 schools have had plans in place for some time and are pro-

ceeding with construction projects.  Bullardôs plans have 

now  been approved by the site committee, and were pre-

sented to the Board.  The two new members of the Board 

had questions about what they perceived as favorable 

status in facilities allocations, and caused the plan approval 

to be delayed while their questions were answered.  This 

level of questioning by the Roosevelt and McLane repre-

sentatives is a new and welcome development on the 

Board. 

A heated presentation by members of the Bullard commu-

nity and Mark Araxôs Reform Fresno Unified ended the 

meeting.  Presenters accused the District of unfulfilled 

promises, including not establishing GATE classes in the 

Bullard pyramid, failing to support uniforms on the Bullard 

and Tenaya campus and allowing overcrowded classrooms. 

Fresno County General Plan 

 

The two-volume LWVF guide to the 

2000 County General Plan and its 

2013 revision is awaiting  final com-

pletion, thanks to Radley Reep.  

 

 The greater part of Volume I is a col-

lection of the policies, implementation 

programs, narrative and graphics 
which propose significant revision. 

Volume II contains the disposition 

tables, which track the numbering 
changes for all policies and imple-

mentation programs.  The remainder 

of Volume II reproduces the full text 
of every policy and implementation 

program in the 2000 General Plan 

compared with the 2013 revision.  

Extensive resources were consulted 

and are reported. 
 

 The guide was prepared to facilitate 

the publicôs understanding of the revi-
sions in General Plan policies pro-

posed for change.  It will be available 

at all Office Depot locations in Fresno 

for about $100 and will be found on 
the Leagueôs web site as soon as the 

County finishes its corrections to the 

revision.  

 
 League representatives visited with 

the Editorial Board of The Fresno Bee 

to publicize the guideôs availability, 
and press releases and announcements 

will be made as soon as it is available.  

A Fresno County Board of Supervi-
sors workshop on the General Plan 

proposed revisions is scheduled for 

March 12. 

 

Measure C Extension 
 

The Citizensô Oversight Committee 

(COC) for the Fresno County sales tax 

Measure C Extension met in February 
to finish its review of the planned ex-

penditure reports for local agencies. 

Although receiving the reports in a 
timely manner remains an on-going 

problem for the COC, the reports 

show an increasing understanding of 
how the pass-through revenues from 

the sales tax can be used by the agen-

cies. 

 
 The COC is keeping a list of difficul-

ties in understanding and implement-

ing the Measure C Programs to be 

used as a future reference for correc-
tions when and if a new tax measure 

for transportation in Fresno County is 

drafted.  The present measure is a 20  

                           (continued on page 7) 

March is Womenės History Month 

March 1, 1864:  Rebecca Lee of 

Boston is the first  African Ameri-

can woman to earn a medical degre e. 

Natural Resources  

by Mary Savala 



 

 

ANNUAL MEETING  
 

SATURDAY, April 13  

Stone Soup  

Continental Breakfast                     9 a.m.  

Business Meeting/ Election of Officers  9:30  

Break:  Time for socializing                  11:30  

Buffet Luncheon          Noon  

Guest Speaker 

Rick Rasmussen 

Independent Police Auditor  

for the City of Fresno  

Look for meeting details in  

THE CALL in your mailbox on March 23  

ññññññññññññññññññññññññññññññññññññññññññññññññññññ

*** Send in your reservation today   ***  

Yes, I will attend the Annual Meeting & Luncheon:   Name: ñññññññññññññññ 

 

________number attending:   $22 per person   (at the door, $25)  

Total check enclosed: ____________________  Make check out to: 

        LWVF 

       1345 Bulldog Lane 

       Fresno, CA  93710 
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Concern has been raised by 

CMAC and others involved in 

community access channels 

about a pending bill, AB 185, 

introduced by Assemblyman 

Hernandez.  In particular wording in the bill as it now stands states 

ñFranchise fees collected from the holder of a state franchise pursu-

ant to subdivision (q) of Section 5840 of the Public Utilities Code 

shall only be used to televise the open and public meetings of the 

local agency, including, but not limited to, any necessary expenses for implementing the televising of the local 

agencyôs open and public meetings.ò ï  

The legislative aide to Hernandez has told us that the word ñonlyò was an error and the bill was being amended to 

correct this.    Apparently in Assemblyman Hernandezôs district local government agencies have not been using 

the 1% franchise fees to televise and transmit their meetings and he wants to strengthen the original agreement 

governing franchise fees to require them to do so.  The aide wrote that ñIn essence, these franchise fees should be utilized to 

support local access programming  ð   not restricted to local government meetings only but all local  programming. 

False alarm?  
  by Liz Shields 

 

LWVC Backs Disclosure Act 

This year the LWVC has begun working intensively 

to strengthen Californiaôs disclosure laws to ensure 

that voters can get the information they need to make 

informed decisions about candidates and ballot meas-

ures. We want public disclosure about the sources of 

previously secret money coming from all interest 

groups- individuals, corporations, unions, and trade 

associations. The most important thing we can do to 

preserve the integrity of our electoral process is to in-

crease transparency and let the sunlight shine in. 

Supporting the Voting Rights Act 

On February 27 the Supreme Court reviewed Shelby 

County, Alabama v. Holder, a case that questions the 

constitutionality of Section 5 of the Voting Rights Act 

(VRA) of 1965, the landmark legislation that out-

lawed discriminatory voting practices. The League 

firmly believes the Supreme Court must uphold sec-

tion 5 or it would erase 50 years of progress for mi-

nority voters.  We are proud to have signed onto an 

amicus brief to signify our support for Section 5 and 

to ask the Supreme Court to uphold the lower courtôs 

ruling. In conjunction with many national partners, the 

League  participated in a rally and press briefing at the 

Supreme Court. 

 

 

  Legislation 
     by Mary Perich 

 

March is Womenės History 

Month  

March 4, 1933 

Frances Perkins was appointed  

Secretary of Labor, the first 

woman in the U.S. cabinet  

March is Womenės History Month 
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Each League  level has positions in Government, So-

cial Policy and Natural Resources, arrived at by care-

ful and thorough study. The positions are dynamic in 

that they are reviewed through Program Planning t to 

determine whether they should be retained, dropped 

or updated. 

 

This year our three program area directors, Liz 

Shields, Kay Bertken and Mary Savala, presented the 

state and local positions in Government, Social Policy 

and Natural Resources, respectively. They discussed 

how each has been used in recent times. Sylvia Wood-

burne presented a juvenile justice issue and Jane 

Worsley presented issues on Housing and Mental 

Health. Francine Farber suggested a look at a gun 

control project, recognizing that the only position on 

this issue is at the national level. 

 

The members met in three groups representing the 

three major areas to discuss suggestions for  local and 

state priorities.   These could include: 

§ Study of an issue 

§ Update study of a position 

§ Community education about an issue 

§ Advocacy on an issue 

Criteria  could include: 

§ Is this an issue that would attract participation 

from the community and our members? 

§ Is this an issue on which legislative or regulatory 

action is needed? 

§ Does this issue involve a need not being well met 

by other groups? 

§ Is there member interest and commitment to this 

topic? 

§ Could the league play a significant role in impact-

ing community concern and/or public policy? 

 

All positions were retained with no recommenda-

tions for new studies or updates. 

 

Thanks to all who helped to map out state and local priorities.  

Local priorities will be brought for-

ward for ratification at our Annual 

Meeting on April 13.  State priori-

ties will be brought to the State Con-

vention in May for ratification by 

delegates.  We encourage  members 

to be involved in the implementa-

tion of our Leaueôs goals.  

Program Planning  

                                                                     (continued from page 1)  

 

Natural Resources  
                                              (continued from page 4) 

 

year tax, but preparations for a new measure would 

begin some years before the present measureôs expira-
tion in 2026. 

 

The COC continues to need new members to replace 

some members now elected or appointed to other of-

fices, or whose terms have expired.   Members of the 

COC serve as representatives from various geographi-
cal locations in the County as well as from community 

groups.  More information can be obtained by calling 

the Fresno County Council of Governments at 233-

4148 or Mary Savala at 431-1227. 

March is Womenõs History Month 

March, 1917 

Jeanette Rankin was the first woman elected 
to the U.S. House of Representatives 
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    Be a Voter sponsor ñ $100 per year ñ226-8683 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

This space sponsored by  

Joan Lipton  

Joan Lipton  

 

 


